February 21, 2018



Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services Department of Health and Human Services 7500 Security Boulevard Baltimore, Maryland 21244-1850

Re: Wisconsin's Section 1115 Waiver Extension Request

Dear Secretary Azar,

I am writing on behalf of the Center for Law and Social Policy (CLASP). CLASP is a national, nonpartisan, antipoverty nonprofit advancing policy solutions for low-income people. We work at both the federal and state levels, supporting policy and practice that makes a difference in the lives of people living in conditions of poverty. In particular, these comments draw on CLASP's deep experience with Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) and the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), two programs where many of the policies proposed in this waiver have already been implemented – and been shown to be significant barriers to low-income people getting and retaining benefits. These comments also draw on CLASP's experience in working with six states under the Work Support Strategies project, where these states sought to dramatically improve the delivery of key work support benefits to low-income families, including health coverage, nutrition benefits, and child care subsidies through more effective, streamlined, and integrated approaches. From this work, we learned that reducing unnecessary steps in the application and renewal process both reduced burden on caseworkers and made it easier for families to access and retain the full package of supports that they need to thrive in work and school.

CLASP submits the following comments in response to the 1115 Demonstration Waiver Extension Application and raises serious concerns about the effects of the waiver, as proposed, on the coverage and health outcomes of low-income Medicaid beneficiaries in Wisconsin. In particular, the policies would have a dramatic and negative impact on access to care for adults without dependent children. This waiver takes a big step backwards in coverage and rolls back important coverage gains. We therefore believe that it is inconsistent with the goals of the Medicaid program, notwithstanding the January 11, 2018 guidance from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).

Wisconsin has not drawn down federal funds to expand its Medicaid program to cover all adults at or below 138 percent the Federal Poverty Level (FPL), but the state had already expanded coverage prior to the Affordable Care Act through a waiver to provide a limited Medicaid benefit package to certain parents and other adults. Today, all adults are eligible for Medicaid up to 100 percent FPL.

Medicaid plays a critical role in supporting the health and well-being of low-income adults and children. For many low-income adults there are no other options for affordable health care. Many work in low-wage jobs where employer-sponsored health care is not offered or is prohibitively expensive. Others may have health concerns that threaten employment stability, and without Medicaid, would be denied access to the medical supports they need to hold a job, such as access to critical medications. A key finding from an analysis of Ohio's Medicaid expansion is that providing access to affordable health care helps people maintain

employment. More than half of Ohio Medicaid expansion enrollees report that their health coverage has made it easier to continue working.¹

The Medicaid statute is clear that the purpose of the program is to furnish medical assistance to individuals whose incomes are not enough to meet the costs of necessary medical care and to furnish such assistance and services to help these individuals attain or retain the capacity for independence and self-care. States are allowed in limited circumstances to request to "waive" provisions of the rule but the Secretary of Health and Human Services (HHS) may only approve a project which is "likely to assist in promoting the objectives"² of the Medicaid Act. A waiver that does not promote the provision of health care would not be permissible. This waiver proposals' attempt to transform Medicaid and reverse its core function will result in many adults losing needed coverage, poor health outcomes, and higher administrative costs. There is an extensive and strong literature that shows, as a recent New England Journal of Medicine review concludes "Insurance coverage increases access to care and improves a wide range of health outcomes."³ This waiver is therefore inconsistent with the Medicaid purpose of providing medical assistance and improving health and should be rejected. Moreover, losing health coverage will also make achieving work and education goals significantly more difficult for beneficiaries.

It is important to recognize that limiting parents' access to health care will have significant negative effects on their children as well. Children do better when their parents and other caregivers are healthy, both emotionally and physically.⁴ Adults' access to health care supports effective parenting, while untreated physical and mental health needs can get in the way. For example, a mother's untreated depression can place at risk her child's safety, development, and learning.⁵ Untreated chronic illnesses or pain can contribute to high levels of parental stress that are particularly harmful to children during their earliest years.⁶ Additionally, health insurance coverage is key to the entire family's financial stability, particularly because coverage lifts the burdens of unexpected health problems and related costs. These findings were reinforced in a new study, which found that when parents were enrolled in Medicaid their children were more likely to have annual well-child visits.⁷

Our specific comments follow.

Time Limits on Medicaid Eligibility and Work Requirements

CLASP strongly opposes this waiver proposal to arbitrarily limit Medicaid eligibility for adults without dependent children age 19-49 to 48 months of coverage—followed by a six-month lock out period before members can reenroll—when they are not working or participating in a work program. This is proposed without any evidence of a problem that this is intended to solve; rather, this proposal is based on a false assumption that people do not wish to work and need to be incentivized to do so. (There is also no basis offered for the arbitrary age limits proposed for this policy.)

A recent Kaiser Family Foundation (KFF) study found that the overwhelming majority of non-working Medicaid recipients were ill or disabled, attending school, caring for other, or seeking work.⁸ The stated justification that Wisconsin wants to "promot[e] employer-sponsored insurance as the preferred means for health care coverage" misses the mark. Unfortunately, this is simply not the reality of many jobs in America. Only 49 percent of people in this country receive health insurance through their jobs – and only 16 percent of poor adults do so.⁹ The reality is that many low-wage jobs, particularly in industries like retail and restaurant work, do not offer ESI, and when they do, it is not affordable.¹⁰ In fact, in 2017 only 24 percent of workers with earnings in the lowest 10 percent of wages had access to employer-sponsored insurance. Only 14 percent of workers with earnings in the lowest 10 percent of wages participated in their employer offered insurance.¹¹ Even if unemployed Medicaid recipients obtain jobs, they are highly likely to continue to need health coverage through Medicaid.

These time limits are inconsistent with the goals of Medicaid because they would act as a barrier to access to health insurance, particularly for those with chronic conditions and disabilities, but also for those in areas of high unemployment, or who work the variable and unpredictable hours characteristic of many low-wage jobs. In addition, while the purported goal of this provision is to promote work, the reality is that denying access to health care makes it less likely that people will be healthy enough to work. This provision would also increase administrative costs of the Medicaid program and reduce the use of preventive and early treatment services, ultimately driving up the costs of care while also leading to worse health outcomes.

Time limits would act as a barrier to coverage

The KFF study found that 36 percent of unemployed adults receiving Medicaid—but who are not receiving Disability/SSI benefits—reported illness or disability as their primary reason for not working.¹² In Wisconsin, this rate increases to 43 percent. Under this proposal, people with chronic conditions that impact their ability to work but do not qualify them for disability benefits will be at high risk of losing access to care. Chronic conditions are, by definition, not time-limited and often impact individuals for extended periods. While the proposal states that the time limit will not apply to beneficiaries who are diagnosed with a mental illness or who are physically or mentally unable to work, the evidence from other programs with similar requirements is that despite official exemptions, in practice, individuals with disabilities are often not exempted and are more likely to lose benefits.

The evidence from SNAP is most relevant, as this provision is clearly modeled after the SNAP time limit for so called "able bodied adults without dependents." For example, one study from Franklin County, OH, found that one third of the individuals referred to a SNAP employment program to keep their benefits reported a physical or mental limitation, 25 percent of whom indicated that the condition limited their daily activities. Additionally, nearly 20 percent of the individuals had applied for SSI or SSDI within the previous 2 years.¹³ In Wisconsin, SNAP has seen a dramatic drop off over the last two years in the number of people participating who are subject to the 3-month SNAP time limit. Between July 2015 and December 2017, over 86,000 Wisconsin SNAP recipients lost access to critical food assistance while less than 24,000 individuals became employed through the program.¹⁴

Similarly, repeated studies of TANF programs have found that clients with physical and mental health issues are disproportionately likely to be sanctioned for not completing the work requirements.¹⁵ Such clients may not understand what is required of them or may find it difficult to complete paperwork or travel to appointments to be assessed for exemptions. Access to employment services on a voluntary basis can certainly be beneficial for some, but work requirements and time limits most often serve as a mechanism to take away crucial support for low-income individuals.

Work requirements do not reflect the realities of today's low-wage jobs.

Low-wage work in America does not fit into the "9-to-5" conception that many politicians and state administrators have of work. About half of low-wage hourly workers have schedules outside the traditional Monday-Friday, 9-5 routine and are patching together two or more part-time jobs to support their families.¹⁶ Frequently, they aren't getting traditional employment benefits (such as health insurance) that middle- and upper-income Americans receive with their jobs. Recent data show that 5 million workers reported working part-time, despite wanting full-time jobs.¹⁷ Involuntary part-time work is a symptom of the low-wage labor market that makes it difficult for people to gain economic security. People working multiple part-time jobs or in the gig economy are particularly unlikely to have access to employer-provided insurance.

Additionally, seasonal workers may have a period of time each year when they are not working enough hours to meet a work requirement and as a result, will churn on and off the program during that time of year. Or, some may have a reduction in their work hours at the last minute and therefore not meet the minimum

numbers of hours needed to retain Medicaid. Many low-wage jobs are subject to last-minute scheduling, meaning that workers do not have advance notice of how many hours they will be able to work.¹⁸

This not only jeopardizes their health coverage if Medicaid has a work requirement but also makes it challenging to hold a second job. If you are constantly at the whim of random scheduling at your primary job, you will never know when you will be available to work at a second job. This would lead to greater "churn" in Medicaid as people who become disenrolled reapply and enroll when they meet the work requirements.

Access to Medicaid supports work

There is no evidence offered that such time limits would promote work. In fact, because providing access to coverage is an important way to support work, this proposal would likely reduce employment outcomes. A recent report from Ohio found that providing access to affordable health care through Medicaid helps enrollees to seek and maintain employment. More than half of Ohio Medicaid expansion enrollees report that their health coverage has made it easier to continue working, and three-quarters of unemployed Medicaid expansion enrollees looking for work reported that their health coverage made it easier to seek employment.¹⁹ Without the support of Medicaid, health concerns would threaten employment stability.

Time limits would lead to worse health outcomes, higher costs

The proposal implements a 6-month lock-out period for re-enrollment after the 48 months of coverage have expired. This provision essentially serves as a time limit for Medicaid coverage and will have profound implications for the health care outcomes of beneficiaries and will ultimately lead to increased costs to states. Once terminated from Medicaid coverage, beneficiaries will likely become uninsured. Needed medical services and prescription drugs, including those needed to maintain positive health outcomes, may be deferred or skipped. Because people without health coverage are less likely to have regular care, they are more likely to be hospitalized for avoidable health problems and to experience declines in their overall health.²⁰ And during the lock-out period, these now-uninsured patients present as uncompensated care to emergency departments, with high levels of need and cost—stretching already overburdened hospitals and clinics.

When the beneficiary re-enrolls in Medicaid after the lock-out period, they will be sicker and have higher health care needs. Studies repeatedly show that the uninsured are less likely than the insured to get preventive care and services for major chronic conditions.²¹ Medicaid will end up spending more to bring these beneficiaries back to health.

Even before beneficiaries reach the time limit, this may have adverse effects, as healthy individuals may opt to forgo coverage in order to "bank" their months of eligibility against future need. This means that they are likely to forgo preventative care and screenings. Again, this will lead to both worse outcomes and higher costs.

And, placing a time limit on parents' coverage will also have negative implications for their children's coverage and health. Research repeatedly demonstrates that children are more likely to have health insurance when their parents have health insurance. New research shows that when parents have insurance their children are more likely to receive annual check-ups and well child visits.²² Limiting parents' coverage will have a trickle-down effect on children's coverage—children will become uninsured and will be less likely to receive annual check-ups and well-child visits.

Time limits would add complexity and administrative costs

Tracking these time limits would significantly add complexity and cost to the administration of the Medicaid program. Wisconsin would need to develop a whole new system to track months towards the time limit,

send notices to clients, and determine whether a beneficiary qualified for an exemption in that month. One of the key lessons of the Work Support Strategies initiative is that every occasion when a client needs to bring in a verification or report a change adds to the administrative burden on caseworkers and increases the likelihood that clients will lose benefits due to failure to meet one of the requirements. In many cases, clients remain eligible and will reapply, which is costly to families who lose benefits as well as to the agencies that have to process additional applications. The WSS states found that that reducing administrative redundancies and barriers used workers' time more efficiently and also helped with federal timeliness requirements.²³

An administrator in Idaho reported that unnecessary reevaluations resulted in wasting caseworkers' time and confusion for families. A Colorado WSS team member reflecting on their former processes noted "it was crazy-making for us... it was a constant workload for all of us."²⁴ Adding new complicated requirements to Medicaid eligibility, including determining exemptions and tracking the hours of work, which often vary from month-to-month, would be a major step in the wrong direction.

Substance Abuse Identification and Treatment

CLASP strongly opposes the waiver proposal to condition Medicaid eligibility on a required drug screening assessment and, if indicated, a drug test. CLASP shares the state of Wisconsin's deep concern about the widespread abuse of drugs, particularly opioids, and the devastating effects they have on individuals, families, and communities. However, we strongly reject the suggestion that conditioning Medicaid eligibility on compliance with a regime of mandatory screening and chemical testing is an appropriate way to address this issue. The proposed policy is grounded in stereotype rather than evidence. It would be costly and burdensome for the applicant, for medical providers, and for the state, and ineffective at the goal of connecting individuals in need of substance abuse treatment with appropriate services. Additionally, many of the details in this proposal are not fully specified, which leaves room for discrimination within its implementation

Proposed policy is grounded in stereotype

We strongly oppose the assumption that all adults who need health benefits are likely using drugs and need to be screened and tested. Requiring people to complete drug testing is based on stereotypes about the prevalence of substance abuse among recipients. In a number of cases, the courts have indicated that receiving public assistance is not a basis for suspicion of drug use and the state must have some reason to believe that a particular individual may be using drugs. In 2014, the U.S. Eleventh Circuit Court of Appeals held that Florida's drug testing law violated the Fourth Amendment for its "unreasonable search of applicants without evidence of a more prevalent, unique, or different drug problem among TANF applicants than in the general population." Additionally, the court affirmed that the state failed to meet its burden of establishing a "substantial special need to drug test all TANF applicants without any suspicion." Requiring all beneficiaries to take a screening for Medicaid assumes that drug use is more prevalent in the Medicaid-applicant population—and the state presents no evidence to support that claim.

In 1996, the National Institute of Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism found that "proportions of welfare recipients using, abusing, or dependent on alcohol or illicit drugs are consistent with proportions of both the adult U.S. population and adults who do not receive welfare."²⁵ Additionally, in the states that implemented drug testing for TANF cash assistance recipients between 2010-2014, applicants had lower rates of testing positive for drug use than the general population. The national drug use rate is 9.4 percent. In the aforementioned states, the rate of positive drug tests to total welfare applicants ranges from 0.002 percent to 8.3 percent, but all except one have a rate below 1 percent.²⁶

Screening and testing regime would be costly and burdensome to beneficiaries, the state and health care providers

The proposed policy would be deeply stigmatizing and burdensome to applicants for Medicaid. While it is not clear exactly how this provision would be implemented, it appears that it would require questions about drug use to be incorporated into the application process. Many Medicaid applicants currently apply by mail, on phone, or online. It would be hugely burdensome to require all applicants to come in person, but not clear that screening would be effective through other means. Adding a separate screening step would delay the processing of applications. Some individuals might abandon their application for assistance rather than admitting to substance abuse. Beneficiaries who are required to undergo testing will bear a significant time and effort burden, including scheduling, finding transportation, and missing work, school or caregiving responsibilities.

There are also state costs associated with screening, testing, and treatment. The state would have to spend time training staff, and possibly hiring new staff to perform these tasks. New tracking and application processes would need to be implemented. When drug abuse screening and testing has been mandated as a requirement for receiving TANF, very few drug tests came back positive. In some cases, states ended up spending more money on testing regimes than they saved by denying benefits.²⁷

Additionally, this policy would put hospitals and health care providers at risk of not being paid if the patient later does not comply with drug testing/treatment regimen. This could lead to discrimination against patients who are perceived as possibly drug users.

Testing does not effectively identify beneficiaries in need of treatment

We are pleased to see that a positive indication on the drug screening and/or test does not result in losing eligibility. In addition, beneficiaries will continue to be eligible for all health care services if substance use treatment is not immediately available, and not be penalized for lack of access to services. This acknowledges the reality of lack of access faced by many in need of treatment for addiction and substance abuse.

However, prioritizing those who test positive on a drug test for treatment risks wasting resources on those who do not really need treatment. Chemical testing for presence of controlled substances is a highly ineffective way to identify those in need of treatment. It may catch the occasional user of marijuana (which remains in the system on an ongoing basis) but miss the abuser of alcohol (which is not on chemical screens) or the opioid abuser who has abstained for long enough that substances do not remain in their system. It also cannot distinguish between a person appropriately using prescription painkillers and one who has become addicted (but has a valid prescription). Health care providers, not government bureaucrats, should be deciding who needs treatment. In addition, individuals who self-report substance abuse or addiction but do not test positive should still have access to treatment.

Denying treatment would make medical problems worse

People with substance abuse disorders frequently have co-occurring health and mental health conditions. Medicaid is a vital source of funding for both mental health and substance use disorders. Currently, Medicaid covers 3 of every 10 people with opioid addiction.²⁸ Conditioning Medicaid eligibility on a beneficiary's ability to enter and participate in substance use disorder treatment will make it more difficult for people with substance use disorders to receive medically necessary care for their substance use problem and other co-occurring health needs, including mental illness, HIV/AIDS, and hepatitis. Keeping these individuals engaged in medical care is a far more effective strategy to address the health and other costs associated with addiction than denying medical care based on the refusal to submit to a drug test or enter treatment.

Details of screening and testing policy remain unknown

This is an unprecedented proposal, and many crucial details have not yet been determined.²⁹ For example, the proposal does not say what screening tool will be used or how it will be administered and verified. In TANF, states use a range of screening tools that do not produce clinical diagnosis but can be used to identify individuals for further assessment. However, some states also rely on caseworker perception of substance use, which could lead to biased implementation.³⁰ It also does not discuss what protections a client who tests positive might have to appeal. Wisconsin should provide these details and have another public comment opportunity before any such policy is implemented.

Monthly Premiums

Medicaid has strong affordability protections to ensure that beneficiaries have access to a comprehensive service package and protects beneficiaries from out-of-pocket costs, particularly those due to an illness.³¹ Medicaid generally prohibits premiums for Medicaid for beneficiaries with income below 150 percent of the Federal Poverty Level (FPL). Nonetheless, HHS has recently approved waivers allowing a few states to test the effects of imposing premiums. These states have been allowed to apply mandatory premiums for individuals with incomes between 100-150 percent FPL and only voluntary premiums for individuals with incomes below 100 percent FPL. Furthermore, no Section 1115 waivers have been approved to date for any Medicaid population that include premiums as a condition of eligibility or coverage or coverage lock-outs for non-payment for those under 100 percent FPL.³²

CLASP strongly opposes this waiver proposal to require adults with incomes between 51 percent and 100 percent of FPL to pay a monthly premium, going much further than HHS has previously permitted. Adults without dependent children with incomes as low as \$513 a month would have to pay premiums or risk losing coverage for up to six months. Studies of the Healthy Indiana waiver, which required Medicaid recipients with incomes between 100 and 138 percent of FPL to pay a premium³³ or face disenrollment or lockout,³⁴ have found that it deters enrollment. About one-third of individuals who applied and were found eligible were not enrolled because they did not pay the premium.³⁵

A large body of research shows that even modest premiums keep people from enrolling in coverage.³⁶ Individuals, particularly during period of unemployment or other financial hardship, may be unable to afford to make the payments. Low-income consumers have very little disposable income and often must make choices and stretch limited funds across many critical purchases. While Medicaid is designed to protect consumers against costs, this proposal adds another cost to their monthly budget.

Moreover, simply the burden of understanding the premium requirements and submitting payments on a regular basis may be a challenge to people struggling with an overload of demands on their time and executive functioning capacities. In a survey of Indiana enrollees who failed to pay the required premium, more than half reported confusion about either the payment process or the plan as the primary reason, and another 13 percent indicated that they forgot.³⁷ Finally, states or insurance companies may fail to process payments in a timely fashion, leading to benefit denials even for people who make the required payments.³⁸

While the stated goal of this provision is to align coverage with private health insurance, the reality is that very few individuals must write monthly checks to purchase coverage. The vast majority of people with private insurance receive it through their employers and have their share of the premiums automatically withheld from their paychecks, without having to take any positive action. Moreover, one-quarter of households with incomes under \$15,000 reported being "unbanked,"³⁹ which may create additional barriers to making regular payments.

Copays for Emergency Room (ER) Use

Medicaid plays an important role in helping beneficiaries have a usual source of care that helps them seek health care in appropriate settings. However, sometimes beneficiaries will experience emergencies and present in the emergency department. We are concerned that this waiver penalizes even appropriate use of the emergency room by requiring a copay for all visits.

CMS lacks the authority to change the rules on ER co-pays under a Section 1115 waiver. Waivers of costsharing provisions can only be approved under the separate waiver authority in section 1916(f). Specifically, a state requesting a waiver for cost-sharing must meet the following five criteria:

- 1. The state's proposal will test a previously untested use of copayments;
- 2. The waiver period cannot exceed two years;
- 3. The benefits to the enrollees are reasonably equivalent to the risks;
- 4. The proposal is based on a reasonable hypothesis to be tested in a methodologically sound manner;
- 5. Beneficiary participation in the proposal is voluntary.

What Wisconsin is requiring goes well beyond what CMS can grant. Indiana did receive a waiver for ER copays but exclusively for people who use the emergency room in non-emergency situations, and the results of this waiver have not yet been evaluated. CMS should not allow Wisconsin to replicate—or go further than— Indiana until the results of this implementation have been formally evaluated.

This proposal does not distinguish between visits to the emergency room that are appropriate and not, nor does it define criteria of what an inappropriate use of the emergency room would be. If a co-pay is charged for emergency visits, it should only be applied for uses of emergency services that are inappropriate based on clearly defined criteria that take into consideration what a reasonable layperson would do, and not simply the ultimate medical diagnosis and determination of whether to admit the patient. The state should also track the geographic patterns in the use of emergency services that are determined to be "inappropriate" and assess whether this data indicates lack of alternative medical services.

Furthermore, the co-pay for even the lowest income beneficiaries is significantly higher than co-pays traditionally allowed under Medicaid. The proposed charges of \$8 for per visit is a significant amount of money for very low-income individuals and could mean that beneficiaries would face unacceptable choices between needed emergency care or having the money needed to pay rent or buy gas to go to work.

The reasons above make it clear that this waiver is not only immoral but also not in the best interest of lowincome Wisconsinites and the state. HHS should reject this waiver and re-evaluate how Wisconsin can achieve their stated goal of promoting employment and independence.

Thank you for your consideration of these comments. Please contact Suzanne Wikle (swikle@clasp.org) with questions.

¹ Jessica Gehr and Suzanne Wikle, "The Evidence Builds: Access to Medicaid Helps People Work," February 2017, CLASP, http://www.clasp.org/resourcesand-publications/publication-1/The-Evidence-Builds-Access-to-Medicaid-Helps-People-Work.pdf.

 ² Jane Perkins, "Section 1115 Demonstration Authority: Medicaid Act Provisions That Prohibit a Waiver," National Health Law Program, 2017, http://www.healthlaw.org/issues/medicaid/waivers/sec-1115-demonstration-authority-medicaid-provisions-that-prohibit-waiver#.WhRIBFWnHIU.
³ Benjamin D. Sommers, M.D., Ph.D., Atul A. Gawande, M.D., M.P.H., and Katherine Baicker, Ph.D., Health Insurance Coverage and Health — What the Recent Evidence Tells Us, New England Journal of Medicine, July 21, 2017. http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMsb1706645.

⁴ Jack Shonkoff, Andrew Garner, "The Lifelong Effects of Early Childhood Adversity and Toxic Stress," Pediatrics, December 2011,

http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/early/2011/12/21/peds.2011-2663.

⁵ Stephanie Schmit and Christina Walker, "Seizing New Policy Opportunities to Help Low-Income Mothers with Depression," CLASP, 2016,

http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Opportunities-to-Help-Low-Income-Mothers-with-Depression-2.pdf.

⁶ National Scientific Council on the Developing Child and National Forum on Early Childhood Program Evaluation, "Maternal Depression Can Undermine the Development of Young Children," Center on the Developing Child, Harvard University, Working Paper 8, 2009,

http://developingchild.harvard.edu/resources/maternal-depression-can-undermine-thedevelopment-of-young-children.

⁷ Maya Venkataramani, Craig Evan Pollack, Eric T. Roberts, "Spillover Effects of Adult Medicaid Expansions on Children's Use of Preventive Services,"

Pediatrics. 2017;140(6):e20170953, http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/early/2017/11/09/peds.2017-0953.full.pdf.

⁸ Rachel Garfield, Robin Rudowitz, and Anthony Damico, "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid and Work, February 2017,

http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/understanding-the-intersection-of-medicaid-and-work/.

⁹ Kaiser Family Foundation, "Health Insurance Coverage of the Total Population," 2016, http://www.kff.org/other/stateindicator/totalpopulation/ and KFF
"Health Insurance Coverage of Adults 19-64 Living in Poverty (under 100% FPL)" 2016, https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/poor-adults.
¹⁰ Brynne Keith-Jennings and Vincent Palacios, "SNAP Helps Millions of Low-Wage Workers," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, May 2017,

http://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/snap-helps-millions-of-low-wage-workers.

¹¹ U.S. Department of Labor, "Table 2. Medical care benefits: Access, participation, and take-up rates," Bureau of Labor Statistics, December 2017, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/ebs2.t02.htm.

12 Ibid.

¹³ Ohio Association of Foodbanks, Comprehensive Report: Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents, 2015,

http://admin.ohiofoodbanks.org/uploads/news/ABAWD_Report_2014-2015-v3.pdf.

¹⁴ Wisconsin Department of Health Services, "FoodShare Employment and Training Program Cumulative Data,"

https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/initiatives/fset-cumulative.htm.

¹⁵ Yeheskel Hasenfeld, Toorjo Ghose, and Kandyce Larson, "The Logic of Sanctioning Welfare Recipients: An Empirical Assessment," University of Pennsylvania, June 2004, http://repository.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1028&context=spp_papers.

¹⁶ Liz Watson and Jennifer E. Swanberg, "Flexible Workplace Solutions for Low-Wage Hourly Workers: A Framework for a National Conversation," Georgetown Law and University of Kentucky, 2011,

http://workplaceflexibility2010.org/images/uploads/whatsnew/Flexible%20Workplace%20Solutions%20for%20LowWage%20Hourly%20Workers.pdf. ¹⁷ United States Department of Labor, "Table A-8. Employed Persons by Class of Worker and Part-Time Status," Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2015, https://www.bls.gov/webapps/legacy/cpsatab8.htm.

¹⁸ Liz Ben-Ishai, "Volatile Job Schedules and Access to Public Benefits" CLASP, September 2015, http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-1/2015.09.16-Scheduling-Volatility-and-BenefitsFINAL.pdf.

¹⁹ The Ohio Department of Medicaid, "Ohio Medicaid Group VIII Assessment: A Report to the Ohio General Assembly," January 2017,

http://medicaid.ohio.gov/Portals/0/Resources/Reports/Annual/Group-VIII-Assessment.pdf.

²⁰ Kaiser Family Foundation, "Key facts about the uninsured population" September 2017, http://kff.org/uninsured/fact-sheet/key-facts-about-theuninsured-population/.

²¹ Ibid.

²² Maya Venkataramani, Craig Evan Pollack, Eric T. Roberts, "Spillover Effects of Adult Medicaid Expansions on Children's Use of Preventive Services," Pediatrics. 2017;140(6):e20170953, http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/pediatrics/early/2017/11/09/peds.2017-0953.full.pdf.

²³ Julia B. Isaacs, Michael Katz, and Ria Amin, "Improving the Efficiency of Benefit Delivery," Urban Institute, November 2016,

 $http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/85851/improving-the-efficiency-of-benefit_delivery_report_2.pdf.$

²⁴ Julia B. Isaacs, Michael Katz, and David Kassabian, "Changing Policies to Streamline Access to Medicaid, SNAP, and Child

Care Assistance," Urban Institute, March 2016, http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/78846/2000668-Changing-Policies-to-Streamline-Access-to-Medicaid-SNAP-and-Child-Care-Assistance-Findings-from-the-Work-Support-Strategies-Evaluation.pdf.

²⁵ National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism, "NIAAA Researchers Estimate Alcohol and Drug Use, Abuse, and Dependence Among Welfare Recipients," October 1996, https://www.niaaa.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/niaaa-researchers-estimate-alcohol-and-drug-use-abuse-anddependence-among.

²⁶ Josh Israel, "States spend millions to drug test the poor, turn up few positive results," ThinkProgress, April 2017, https://thinkprogress.org/states-spend-millions-to-drug-test-the-poor-turn-up-few-positive-results-81f826a4afb7.

27 Ibid.

²⁸ Kaiser Family Foundation, Medicaid's Role in Addressing the Opioid Epidemic, January 2018, https://www.kff.org/infographic/medicaids-role-inaddressing-opioid-epidemic/.

²⁹ Astead W. Herndon, "Wisconsin seeks to mandate drug tests for Medicaid recipients," Boston Globe, April 2017,

https://www.bostonglobe.com/news/nation/2017/04/24/wisconsin-seeks-mandate-drug-tests-for-medicaid-recipients/DmFjnHzjtEL0cyLMOoj9SJ/story.html.

³⁰ Elizabeth Kenefick and Elizabeth Lower-Basch. "Helping TANF Recipients Overcome Addiction: Alternatives to Suspicionless Drug Testing," CLASP. October 2012 http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Helping-TANF-Recipients-Overcome-Addiction.pdf.

³¹ Commonwealth Fund, "Does Medicaid Make a Difference." 2014, http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2015/jun/does-medicaid-make-a-difference.

³² MaryBeth Musumeci, Elizabeth Hinton and Robin Rudowitz, "Proposed Medicaid Section 1115 Waivers in Maine and Wisconsin", May 10, 2017, http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/proposed-medicaid-section-1115-waivers-in-maine-and-wisconsin/.

³³ MaryBeth Musumeci, Robin Rudowitz, Petry Ubri, and Elizabeth Hinton, An Early Look at Medicaid Expansion Waiver

Implementation in Michigan and Indiana, Kaiser Family Foundation, January 2017, http://files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-An-Early-Look-at-Medicaid-Expansion-Waiver-Implementation-in-Michigan-and-Indiana. Lower-income recipients could opt to pay a premium to receive an enhanced package of benefits.

³⁴ Dee Mahan, Indiana's Medicaid Expansion Waiver: Arguments to Counter Problematic Elements, FamiliesUSA, February 2015,

http://families usa.org/product/indiana-medicaid-expansion-waiver-arguments-counter-problematic-elements.

³⁵ Judith Solomon, Indiana Medicaid Waiver Evaluation Shows Why Kentucky's Medicaid Proposal Shouldn't Be Approved, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, August 2016, http://www.cbpp.org/research/health/indiana-medicaid-waiver-evaluation-shows-why-kentuckys-medicaid-proposal-shouldntbe.

36 David Machledt, "What Makes Medicaid, Medicaid? Affordability." National Health Law Program. March 2017.

http://www.healthlaw.org/issues/medicaid/what-makes-medicaid-medicaid-affordability#.WQn1BIPytPM.

³⁷ The Lewin Group, Inc., Indiana Healthy Indiana Plan 2.0: Interim Evaluation Report, July 2016, https://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Waivers/1115/downloads/in/Healthy-Indiana-Plan-2/in-healthy-indiana-plan-support-20-interim-evl-rpt-07062016.pdf.
³⁸ Alison Kodjak, The Future Of Medicaid May Be Found In Indiana, Where The Poor Pay," NPR, December 2016,

http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/12/27/506348147/the-future-of-medicaid-may-be-found-in-indiana-where-the-poor-pay.

³⁹ Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, "2015 National Survey of Unbanked and Underbanked Households,"

https://www.economicinclusion.gov/surveys/2015household/banking-status-findings/.